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Minutes of the Meeting Held

April 10, 2007
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Dover Downs, Dover, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, April 10, 2007.

Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Mary Ann Lambertson, Commissioner
	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner


Others Present

	Hugh Gallagher, DHRC Administrator
	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge

	James Boese, General Manager, HRI
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI
	Kimberly A. Wilson, Commission Counsel

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Brian Manges, Inspector

	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing Dover Downs
	Vera Sitze, Court Reporter, Wilcox & Fetzer

	Dr. Jay Baldwin, D.V.M.
	Joseph Strug, Dalare Associates

	John Hensley, Sr. Dir., Horse Racing, Dover Downs
	Robert B. Brown


Call to Order/Welcome

Chairman Beth Steele called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:27 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Staats made a Motion to approve the February 13, 2007 Minutes as written.  Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

Old Business/Administrator’s Report:  Mr. Gallagher reported on past and upcoming activities.
· HTA/TRA:  Mr. Gallagher addressed the March 11th Sunday morning session re: Integrity Issues in the racing industry. He elaborated on the position the DHRC is taking against medications that have NO therapeutic or related value to competition horses. 
· ROAP:  He attended a ROAP conference call on March 30th, in which the topic of placings and double placings was discussed.  Another major concern is trainer transfers: what should be allowed to anyone on the payroll of the suspended trainer, or from one spouse to another if one of them has been suspended?  One of the factors is the suspension length, which could make a difference on how the Commission rules. The Commission’s opinion will be solicited on these topics. 
· RCI Conference:  On April 25th Mr. Gallagher will also make a small presentation in Jackson Hole, Wyoming with Ted Hill, a Jockey Club Steward in New York. 
· Security Committee:  Mr. Gallagher was put on a backstretch security committee, for effective out of competition testing programs established here and calling horses in for EPO and like substances for testing. Due to our EPO rule, a new method will take place here immediately.  Strong sanctions are in store for any violations of the new DHRC rule addressing EPO and other like blood oxygenating substances not approved or intended for equine use.
· Upcoming CE:  The University of Louisville is conducting a two day Continuing Education program at Monmouth Park in New Jersey on Monday March 26th and Tuesday March 27th. In addition to Mr. Gallagher, serving as an instructor/facilitator, the DHRC will be represented by Chief Investigator Robert Collison, who is also a fully accredited and licensed Presiding Judge and Judges Allen Cook, Dale Milby and Norm Short.

New Business:

· Discussion of Recommended Penalties for Medication Positives:  This is a consortium recommendation; not all these recommendations have been adopted by the ARCI.  Copies will be made, distributed and discussed at the next meeting.
· Public Hearing:  Proposed Rule Changes for Rule 3.4:  Kim Wilson, DAG, reported the proposed rules were properly published per law, and no written comments were received. No further comments were offered.  Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to accept the proposed rules as published, Commissioner Lambertson seconded; Motion passed unanimously. A final Order will be prepared summarizing the Commission’s conclusions for signature at the May DHRC meeting.   
· Discussion of Proposed Language for DHRC Rules 3, 4, & 6:  
· Rule 63.3.15:  Mr. Gallagher thinks this part of Rule 6 has already impacted Delaware in a negative way economically, and has affected the integrity of Delaware Harness racing, as suspended drivers licensed by us have raced elsewhere, in blatant disregard of our rules. There have been at least five instances. A change in the rule is imperative. The current rule is vague and leaves things too open ended, and competition for horses is now greater.  There are three other tracks within less than 100 miles who will want horses. After a discussion of the history of the current rule, and current problems with local horses being claimed and taken out of state, a suggestion was made that a directive be issued to advise horsemen of the rule, and add possible fines and suspension for violations into the rule.  This was opposed; rules need to allow the judges the discretion to make rulings based on their own judgment. It was mentioned that stronger fines might deter further incidences.  Any trainer entering a claim must be cognizant of this rule. The horsemen are looking for consistency and want everyone to be treated the same way. After considering the discussion, the Paralegal read the corrected language.  Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to adopt the rule as proposed for publication, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.
· Rule 4:  No comments were offered.  Commissioner Staats made a Motion to publish the rule as proposed, Commissioner Williamson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.
· Rule 3.2.3.7.2: (Driver Suspensions): Discussion included the recent incident at Yonkers where the track did not honor a Delaware driver’s suspension and allowed him to race there, and how it affected the card at Dover Downs, the necessity for Delaware to adopt stricter penalties for interference, and current policies for issuing fines and suspensions based on direction from former Presiding Judge Cook.  The proposed language was discussed and it was decided to eliminate all language referring to other jurisdictions, and the manner of penalty to allow judges more discretion.  Commissioner Williamson made a Motion that we accept the corrected language for publication, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  The Chairman directed Presiding Judge Egger to discard the sheet given to him by Allen Cook which recommended penalties and to use his own discretion in the future.  The Commission supported the Board of Judges issuing stronger penalties, and agreed that giving days would be more effective than giving fines.  Also, the Judges are no longer to give the horsemen their choice of penalties. The Chairman directed Judge Egger to discontinue this policy immediately.  Mr. Gallagher will look into the state reciprocity issue with the New York track to see if this only occurs with out of state drivers.  He also directed a clear statement about new, stronger penalties be made at the next driver’s meeting at Harrington.
· Discretion of Hearing Officer:  Mr. Gallagher asked Commission Counsel if appointed as Hearing Officer, does he have the right to change the Judge’s penalties.  Ms. Wilson responded affirmatively.  
· EPO Tests Effective:  Mr. Strug reported the Neogen kits work fine, and the EPO screening tests work very effectively.  
· Bleeder Meds Study:  Dr. Baldwin reported the RTC has funded two research studies on bleeder meds (Amicar, plus conjugated estrogens, which are not used or approved anymore).  Preliminary results showed Amicar had no effect in controlling bleeding, but the study isn’t complete.  Some preliminary results were leaked to racing officials, who made decisions to change track policies based on the rumored evidence.  Purists in research were furious, as this puts the credibility of the paper’s results in question, and it hasn’t even gone through all the proper protocols of peer review, etc.  It is not known who leaked the info; it was not Scot Waterman.  

· Medication Testing:  We are testing for Aminorex.  Pennsylvania and Ontario have called these positives; their results are under review.  

Public Comment

None offered.

A break for lunch was called at 12:18 p.m.  The meeting was called back to order at 1:13 p.m.
Adjournment to Executive Session

At 1:13 p.m., having no further business, Commissioner Lambertson moved to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel issues, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
Upcoming Events
· Regular Meeting
May 8, 2007
10:15 at DE State Fairgrounds, Centre Meeting Room 
Adjournment

At approximately 2:35 p.m., having no further business, Commissioner Lambertson moved to adjourn, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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